Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday 17th September 2012 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, (Chairman), A Bush, M Colvey, J Dyball, I Maitland, K Norris, P Talbot, J Taylor, L Wilson, C Wood and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
Dist Cllr P Webb, County Cllr F Drane, Mr P Ashton (Sports Club) and 1 member of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – There were none. 
2. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). 

Mr. Tomlinson explained that he was attending the meeting on behalf of the Carnival Committee.  He reported that the new committee is presently considering whether a carnival will take place next year. He invited the Parish Council to continue to support it, and asked if the council would encourage residents to help strengthen the numbers on the new committee.  It is understood that five or six residents were present at the previous Carnival Committee meeting. The Council Chairman responded by assuring Mr. Tomlinson that the Parish Council would continue to support the Carnival, including consideration of a grant award. 

3.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.     

4. REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2012.

An opportunity for Cllrs to declare any new or previously undisclosed pecuniary interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
5. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. There were none. 

6. THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 20th August 2012 were approved by those present and signed by the Chairman. 
7. MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
· Full Council 13th August 2012, minute 13 – Local Giving. Cllr Dyball explained that she had attempted to find out what receipts by the council could be gift aided. She discovered that the system only applies to personal donations, and there is an administrative fee - which makes it unattractive.  It was AGREED not to progress this any further.  

· Full Council 13th August 2012, minute 19 External Audit – Cllr Dyball referred to a DAPTC seminar at which she had understood that due to audit changes there was some risk that Councils could incur additional audit charges arising from the external auditor responding to questions from electors.  

8. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. (standing orders suspended)
Dist Cllr Webb reminded the members present that the Boundary Commission’s report was due out soon. A community Governance report due out next year may also have an impact on Lytchett Matravers. On the subject of renewable energy, he reported on a challenge to a Dist Council decision on a wind farm planning application. Generally there seem to be some changes of opinion at government level – so there may be changes of stance locally too in the future. The matter of gypsy and travellers sites will come up for consideration again soon – with another consultation exercise to come. This might affect Lytchett Matravers. Regarding the consultation on the changes to council tax benefits, PDC are trying to keep the benefit at a reasonable level for all. The Purbeck Local Plan is awaiting approval from the Planning Inspector. It is possible that the inspector may call for a review within 3 years of housing numbers in the Plan. This suggests that it may be important to move ahead as quickly as possible with the Neighbourhood plan. The Cerne Abbas Neighbourhood Plan leader is coming to the village to give a talk on how they approached their plan. 

9.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR. (standing orders suspended)
The chairman thanked Cllr Drane for his efforts in influencing DCC Highways Department on a number of issues, but especially the matter of the hedges in Wareham Road.  

Cllr Drane commented on a DCC joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy draft report – the accountability for which will be through the Health & Well Being Board. Some concern had been expressed about scrutiny.

Cllr Drane also commented on the progress on modernising the eight community-run former DCC libraries.  There are some delays with this due to difficulties in their relationship with Dorset County Council. A report is looking at EBooks and how this affects libraries. 
10.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS 

There were none. 
11.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Cttee (see minutes of 3rd September 2012).

There were no recommendations to bring forward.
(b) Planning Cttee – (see minutes 6th September 2012). There were no recommendations to bring forward.
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   
12. Recreation Ground Drainage scheme – Peter Ashton
Mr. Ashton of the Sports Club reported that £60,000 grant funding had been obtained from SITA.  It had been hoped to obtain the balance from the Football Foundation, but this had proved very difficult and the Sports Club have effectively given up on this option.  White Horse contractors have done some modifications to the scheme on the assumption that the £60,000 will be obtained from SITA.  A main problem was the removal of spoil from the site. The cost has been reduced by reducing the drainage scheme to the pitches area only and distributing the spoil over the bund.  It was noted that White Horse contractors have asked for a deposit of £6000 in advance. Mr. Ashton wished to know whether the Parish Council would be prepared to advance this to the Sports Club on a temporary basis.  The chairman responded by indicating that this matter would be considered by the Finance and Policy committee at its next meeting.  Mr  Ashton clarified that the part of the recreation ground which is not covered by the full land drainage scheme is intended to be mole drained next year.  He confirmed that he would contact Cllr Taylor to advise when the project will begin, so that the information can be included in the Lytchett Link. He also indicated that he would check with White Horse contractors that the adjustment to the scheme will not change the specification for the disposal of collected water.  Action: Parish Clerk to add the request for a deposit advance on the agenda of the next finance and policy committee meeting
13. Recreation Ground Play Area project

Cllr Dyball referred to the highlight report that she had already circulated.  The opening will be on the 28th of September at 4.00pm -  which is ahead of schedule.  It was agreed that the park would be called Rocket Park .  The school is running a competition to design a logo.  There is a guest list and the student winner of a competition will cut the ribbon.  Representatives from Viridor and Synergy Housing plus MP Annette Brooke and Lord Rockley will be present for the opening.  Afterwards a small reception will be held at the sports pavilion to which all councillors are invited.  Promotion and publicity of the opening of the park are being handled by two project volunteers.  There will be a children’s entertainer as part of this.  Discussion then turned back to decisions still to be made regarding the fencing.  It was agreed to remove existing fence and await prices for replacements and then decide whether or not to go with this.  It was also agreed to use the three small bequests held in the Parish Council’s reserves which total £1668 to purchase benches which will be supplied by Sutcliffe Play.  Further, it was agreed that the security fencing would be removed on the morning of the 28th of September.  Finally, the chairman would provide £100 out of his chairman’s allowance for refreshments for the event.  It was noted that the chairman has ordered a gazebo which should be delivered within one week .  
14. Dog bin in Purbeck Rd 
Disappointment was expressed that after considerable time and effort this matter has not been closed. The PDC Standards Committee had suggested two options – (i) remove the bin or (ii) Parish Council to determine beyond doubt the ownership of the land. After some discussion it was agreed that await Dorset County Council’s confirmation of permission to keep the bin in its current location.  Cllr Bush is awaiting contact from DCC on this point.  It was also noted that an indication had been made to the resident concerned that the opinion of other nearby residents would be sought.    
15. Parish Clerk resourcing

The chairman explained the background to this item. He had asked the Parish Clerk two ensure that all responsibilities are covered and to prepare a draft job description for an Assistant Parish Clerk.  He proposed the following:

The resultant draft document is to be discussed at the Finance and Policy committee meeting in October. 

In due course an interview panel will be made up of parish councillors plus the Parish Clerk.  

The position will be based at the post holder’s home address until such time as the council establishes its own suitable accommodation.  

The rate of pay is to be determined and will ultimately be recommended to full council.  

The cost of any IT needs will be recommended to full council.

This proposal was AGREED. 
16. Proposal to open Current and deposit accounts with HSBC. 

Cllr Bush explained the background and clarified the intended distribution of funds:
Bank 1 circa £80,000 

Bank 2 circa £80,000

HSBC – operating accounts (i) current account, (ii) deposit account. Circa £50,000.

17.
ReportS of any training activity undertaken in the past month. The Council noted Cllr Dyball’s attendance at the Cllrs’ Powers & Duties Seminar given by DAPTC. Points covered under this are to be included in the next Finance & Policy Cttee meeting.  

18.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
The following reports were made:

Allotments – Cllr Maitland reported the the Allotment Society had expressed concern about people taking their dogs to the Allotments and allowing them to make a mess. It was noted that the Society could put a notice up. 

Footpaths – it was AGREED to name the new footpath between Huntick Rd and Wimborne Rd “Jubilee Walk”. Cllr Dyball indicated that a grant would be applied for to support the new path intended to connect the Foxhills open space to Deans Drove. John Willamson (DCC ROW Officer) will apply for this. Cllr Taylor’s report on Stafford Row is added to these minutes at Appendix 1.  

Youth Organisations – Cllr Wood is to visit the Lighthouse Church and will report back. 
Sports Club – One substantive quote had been received for path lighting, with two more to come. This matter is to be referred to the Finance & Policy Committee when the quotes are received. 
19.Council to approve the following payments due:- 

	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3078
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – August 
	813.06
	0.00
	813.06

	3079
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – August
	182.25
	0.00
	182.25

	3080
	The Landscape Group (Banyards Ltd)
	Cemetery maintenance 1/9/12
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3081
	Continental Landscapes Ltd
	Grass cutting – Southern end of rec - August
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3082
	BT Payment Services Ltd
	Parish Office quarterly phone and broadband 
	67.06
	13.41
	80.47

	3083
	1st Lytchett Matravers Scout Group
	Use of hall for meetings in September 
	36.00
	0.00
	36.00


These were AGREED. 

20. CORRESPONDENCE
There was none.  
21.Matters of Interest & Information. 

· Cllr Colvey expressed concern about the condition of the paintwork of the posting box outside Tescos.  Action: Parish clerk to report this to Royal Mail.

· Cllr Taylor reported on the work done and work planned for the war memorial railings.  Thanks were expressed to him for his action on this.  Appreciation was also expressed about the gold detail.  

· Cllr Maitland reported that the pull-ins on Loop Farm Road had now been started.  

· Cllr Miller reported that he had attended the Upton and Lytchett Minster TC event to mark their achievement of Quality Council status.  

The meeting closed at 21:40
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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